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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
April 10, 2019
3:00 p.m.
Committee Room B
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Daniel Henry (Chair), Ingrid Montgomery, Justin Portlock, Robert Phillips, Nancy Chrisman
Excused: Toni Alfred, Jon McGowan
Absent: Robert Maldonado, Charles McWhite
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the January 16, 2019 meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections (SOE) Office reviewed the conduct of the March 19th City First Election. Approximately 149,000 ballots were cast for a turnout rate of 24%, consisting of 12% turnout via early voting/vote by mail and another 12% on Election Day. Five races were undecided and will carry over to the May general election – City Council At-Large groups 1 and 3, and Council Districts 8, 10 and 14. 

Regarding the May 14th general election, poll worker training is ongoing and 47,000 vote-by-mail ballots were sent out yesterday. Early voting begins April 29th and will run from 10 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. daily through May 12th. The University of North Florida will not be used as an early voting site because of its low utilization in last November’s general election. Mr. Phillips said that its primary use was handling overflow voters from the nearby San Pablo Branch Library when lines got long at that facility. The Supervisor’s Office considered starting early voting on May 4, the latest date required by state law, but decided to go with the maximum period allowed. All early voting sites (except UNF) will be utilized because the SOE wanted to ensure that early voting was available citywide. Not offering early voting in parts of town where there are no council district races had the potential to hurt turnout for the at-large races in those areas and thus possibly affect the outcome. The logic and accuracy test will be conducted on April 19th. All of the ballot styles for the May election are available on the SOE website now for review. Given the lack of remaining high profile races still being contested, the SOE has estimated turnout at a disappointing 10%. Mr. Phillips noted there are about 60,000 voters who vote in every election regardless of the races being contested, so you can generally count on them as a guaranteed minimum. 
Planning is underway for a full countywide election for the 2020 Presidential Preference Primary next March, including the possibility that there might be a contested Republican primary or a ballot initiative. The Florida Legislature may grant more leeway regarding early voting sites in the current legislative session. The Supervisor would like to have the option to add more sites in parts of the city that don’t have libraries. He would at least like to have the option to add another wildcard site for places where there’s no library or community center. Mr. Phillips said that precincts that don’t have easy access to early voting sites tend to turn out more heavily on Election Day and that causes crowding at the polls.
Commissioner Henry said there is a bill in the legislature that would change the time when vote-by-mail ballots have to be mailed out and asked if Supervisor Hogan or the state elections supervisors association have a position on that bill. Mr. Phillips said that one problematic aspect of that bill is its extension of the deadline for cure of a questionable ballot, which could impact on recounts. With regard to another bill that would allow domestic vote-by-mail ballots to be accepted if postmarked (not received, as currently required) by election day, Mr. Phillips said he hadn’t heard any opinions expressed about that. In response to a question he stated that it costs approximately $3 million to hold stand-alone City elections in March and May of off-years ($1.5M apiece). The FY19-20 budget will cover 2 elections and the purchase of operating supplies for a third election to be held in the next fiscal year.

Old Business
None
New Business
Draft annual report: Jeff Clements explained that he pulled bullet points from the minutes of meetings since June 2018 to develop the draft document distributed for review. The panel will finalize the report at May meeting for submission to the City Council in June as required. Panel members suggested the addition of several items: the request by the City of Jacksonville Beach for the Supervisor to process their candidate applications, and the discussion of the rules regarding standing requests for vote-by-mail ballots. Mr. Phillips said that the SOE would be sending out mailers to voters whose standing orders expire (following 2 federal general elections) telling them how to renew their requests for the ballots.
He also said that the SOE has not seen any spikes in calls from voters as a result of their getting robocalls saying their vote-by-mail order has expired, but it has happened in other counties. Supervisors statewide have been getting more complaints from voters about the number of unsolicited text messages they are receiving from candidates and parties.
Commissioner Comment
None 
Public Comment

Johnny Gaffney, the Mayor’s Office liaison to boards and commissions, thanked the group for their great work. He’s hearing good things about how well the SOE is running and thanks EAP members for their role in helping that to happen.

Next meeting
The next meeting will be on May 29th. The group had previously set the meeting dates for the rest of the year as August 14th and November 13th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:39 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 630-1405     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 4.11.19  1:30 p.m.
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